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The Hiawatha City Council met in a Budget Work Session on January 4, 2016. Mayor Bill Bennett called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Aime Wichtendahl, Bob Rampulla and Dennis Norton. Dick Olson was absent. Staff present: City Administrator Kim Downs, Deputy Fire Chief Matt Powers, Police Chief Dennis Marks, Community Development Director Pat Parsley, City Engineer John Bender, Library Director Jeaneal Weeks, Parks and Recreation Director Kelly Willadsen, Public Works Superintendent Rod Jasa and Finance Director Cindy Kudrna. Guests: None.
Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, seconded by Bruns. Motion carried. 
POLICE
Chief Marks presented the Police Department budget proposal for FY 2017 as follows:

· $1,000 increase in Clothing Allowance in order to keep the officers looking top notch. Marks announced the Police Department will additionally need to purchase four (4) to five (5) bullet proof vests this year. 

· $5,000 increase for Education and Training due to increase in training costs. Marks additionally noted ammo is a big dollar item and there are some contractual things with the union.
Chief Marks noted a typo in his memo under the Vehicle Maintenance and Supply line item it says maintenance for six (6) patrol cars; this should be seven (7).

Chief Marks mentioned the Miscellaneous Contractual line item includes items such as dispatch fees, maintenance agreements, investigative tools online; line item has remained the same for the last five (5) years.
Council Member Rampulla asked if the body cameras are up to date. Chief Marks confirmed they are and added this will be two (2) years with this model and it will be a significant expense when they need replaced. Council Member Wichtendahl questioned the life cycle of the body cameras. Chief Marks answered five (5) years. Chief Marks additionally noted the Police Department tough books will be the next big expense at approximately $4,500; there are seven (7) of them.

Council Member Norton inquired about fuel costs stating these are hard to project because costs are currently so low. Chief Marks explained since 2011, five (5) year average fuel costs for the Police Department have been $37,500 with 10 to 11 thousand gallons used annually. Chief Marks added the Police Department switched to sedans, which are more efficient so the costs decreased.
Council Member Wichtendahl asked what happens to the unused budget dollars. Chief Marks answered any remaining budget dollars go back in the pot.

Mayor Bennett inquired if the Police Department received the new car. Chief Marks said they did not receive the car because it takes about five (5) months to get it into service.

FIRE

Deputy Fire Chief, Matt Powers presented the Fire Department and Ambulance Department budget proposal for FY 2017 as follows:

Deputy Chief Powers explained the Fire Department was hit with some vehicle repairs a few years ago including a major repair on one of the fire trucks. Deputy Chief Powers said with the repairs out of the way the Fire Department was able to decrease the Vehicle Repair line item by $4,000. Deputy Chief Powers additionally noted the Vehicle Repair line item on the Ambulance side also decreased by $1,000, due to the new ambulance.

· 8-10% increase on calls and this drives up Operating Supplies line item to $500 on the Fire side and $2,000 on the Ambulance side.

· $1,000 increase to the Physicals and Health Expense line item due to NFPA requirements for annual physicals; the switch to Mercy Care last year caused additional increases.

Council Member Norton questioned PCC billing on the Ambulance side. Deputy Chief Powers stated the PCC billing has always been 8%; Powers didn’t foresee any changes.

Council Member Norton asked about the decrease in the Vehicle Repair line item; it is concerning that this line item is going down while the cost of everything else is going up. Deputy Chief Powers stated there was one (1) major expense on the Fire side and they have not seen that again.

Mayor Bennett asked about the purchase of the new ambulance. Deputy Chief Powers explained the Fire Department is waiting on Chevy to build the front end of the ambulance; probably be completed in the spring.

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

Community Development Director Patrick Parsley presented the Community Development Department budget proposal for FY 2017 as follows:

· Not a lot of changes to the Community Development budget. Parsley said Community Development is converting to new software creating the need to increase the Miscellaneous Contractual line item by $2,500, including the contact for the new software and iPad upgrade.
· $700 increase to the Education and Training line item because inspectors have to be certified. Parsley additionally mentioned participating in the code development hearings in Kansas City in 2016.

Mayor Bennett asked about the open Code Enforcement Officer’s position. Parsley explained the application process just closed today and now Parsley can begin reviewing the applications.

Permit Fees-

Parsley stated he has been working on streamlining the permit fees for the department as they are currently scattered throughout the ordinances. Parsley said he is trying to put all of the fees together in a single resolution for fees and permits. Parsley explained the fees cover only a portion of the total costs and the Community Development has only been collecting approximately 30-40% of the actual costs through department fees. Parsley said the only basis is to try and stay competitive with other jurisdictions in the area and the main concentration is on valuation fees. Parsley stated Community Development does not currently collect the fees for commercial mechanical, electrical and plumbing and with the new proposal; the department will now collect these fees. Parsley explained by taking this approach, Hiawatha will be comparable with Marion but short of Cedar Rapids. Parsley continued to state Community Development will eliminate the administrative fee and move to an erosion control permit and there will be a $198 charge for commercial plan reviews based on valuation being 10% of the project. Parsley explained the cost for remodels and additions will go by the ICC Valuation sheet and for residential construction, the contractor will not see a huge increase. Parsley stated energy compliance fee and administrative fee cost will raise approximately $150.00 and sewer and water will be issued on the plumbing permit instead of separately. Parsley said all fees will be taken from the fee schedule passed by resolution; a siding permit would fall under building maintenance and would be a flat fee instead of figuring out the square foot of the structure.
Parsley noted the new permit software will create a more efficient way for contractors to apply online. Council Member Wichtendahl asked if this is a time savings. Parsley confirmed it is a by reducing down to one (1) process for all permits.

LIBRARY

Library Director Jeaneal Weeks presented the Library budget proposal for FY 2017 as follows:
Weeks stated the only additional funding request is in the Technology Reserve line item, increasing to $10,000, to replace five new computers, one laptop, software and licensing. Weeks mentioned the Wi-Fi at the library is horrible and it needs to be fixed as soon as possible because they rely on this service for their patrons and staff. City Administrator Downs explained Inteconnex came in and performed testing for the Wi-Fi and there appears to be trouble in the west conference rooms; the issues are internal. Downs said she is waiting for a quote to come back from Inteconnex.
· Education and Training line item increased by $1,000 but the funding was moved from another line item to cover the increase. Weeks stated most of the classes the library staff takes are offered through the state library and they are free; the Friends of the Library also help supplement education costs. Weeks said a majority of the costs in this line item are due to mileage.

· Building and Grounds Maintenance line item increased by $1,500, and the funding was moved from other line items to cover the cost. Weeks additionally noted Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) dollars are set aside to purchase a new HVAC system if needed; the building is 18 years old and things are falling apart.

· Programming line item has increased significantly by $3,225, because the library offers a lot of programs for adults and children and the library relies on donations from the Friends group. Weeks noted funding was moved from another line item to cover the costs.
Weeks announced staffing needs: 30 hour Adult Programming Coordinator needs to be changed to 40 hours per week; step increase for Assistant Library Director and Child Librarian. 

PARKS AND RECREATION

Parks and Recreation Director Kelly Willadsen presented the Parks and Recreation and Community Center budget proposals for FY 2017 as follows:

Parks -

· Vehicle Operation Supply (Gas) line item the same at $8,400 because the department had some extra money at the end of the year; used 48%, less than half.
· Increased the Education and Training Budget by $100 to attend a National Parks and Recreation Association conference in St. Louis; The Parks and Recreation Association is planning to put a charter together. 

· Clothing Allowance line item decreased by $200, while Special Events line item increased by $100, due to the ongoing addition of new programs.

· Increased Vehicle Repair and Maintenance line item by $300; this line item covers the cost of vehicle equipment and repairs including mowers and tractors. Willadsen said the Minor Equipment line item increased by $200; funding will be used to purchase four (4) picnic tables and any small equipment needed.

Willadsen mentioned the addition of the Ride to Wrigley trip with Marion; Hiawatha has to pay for our portion of tickets and bus expenses up front. Willadsen said the trip already has two (2) sponsors, Window World and Hiawatha Bank. Willadsen explained Hiawatha will be taking care of the separate bank account where the trip funding from both cities will be deposited; Finance Director Kudrna agreed to keep track of the funding.  
Recreation – 

Willadsen said there were not a lot of changes in Recreation; stayed consistent with last year.

Community Center –

· Miscellaneous Contractual line item decreased by $700 and the Equipment Repair and Maintenance line item decreased by $800 and the funding was moved to other line items.

· $25 increase for community center rental effective January 1, 2016, while pavilion rates remain the same for another year. Willadsen additionally noted the Cogran online registration program will be replaced with the new website.

ROAD USE, STORM WATER, SEWER

Public Works Superintendent, Rod Jasa proposed no major increases in the operation expenses of the FY 2017 Road Use budget. Jasa also presented the Sanitary and Storm Sewer budget proposals for FY 2017 as follows:
Road Use Budget – 
Jasa announced the fuel tax passed and according to the DOT this will create an approximate $100,000 increase in Road Use Revenue in FY17. Some of the extra funds will be used for several projects including crack sealing, installing street lights on 18th Avenue from Blairs Ferry Road to Emmy Lane, install traffic signal cameras and new controllers at the Boyson Road/N Center Point Road, street repair at N Compton Street/Boyson Road intersection, and street repairs on Litchfield Drive.
Jasa noted four (4) pieces of equipment needing replacement: two (2) pickups, one (1) fork lift truck and one (1) tractor used for mowing and fertilizing.

Storm/Sanitary Sewer – 
The sanitary sewer budget is in good shape; the 12th Avenue sewer basin was cleaned and televised last June. The Edgewood Road sewer project is close to starting; this will add another lift station. Last summer 22 manholes were repaired. The storm water budget continues to need help; there are enough funds to do routine repairs but no additional funding to do projects.
Finance Director Kudrna added the Sanitary Sewer budget includes charges paid to Cedar Rapids for treatment of sewer and last year Hiawatha paid approximately $580,000. Kudrna said she has not received the numbers for 2016.

ADMINISTRATION (MAYOR, COUNCIL, CITY ADMINISTRATOR, CLERK/FINANCE, CITY HALL AND ENGINEERING)

City Administrator Downs presented the Mayor and Council budget and Building, Grounds and Maintenance Budget for FY 2017 as follows:

City Council-

Downs said there is a $1,500 increase to the Education and Training line item to cover the cost of additional training expenses with the newly elected officials. Downs noted funding for Hiawatha Economic Development Corporation (HEDCO) is now coming out of Tax Increment Finance (TIF) funds similar to the annual funding provided to Cedar Rapids Metro Economic Alliance.
Building, Grounds and Maintenance-

· Decrease of $3,500 to the Miscellaneous Contractual line item based on past spending patterns

· Capital Outlay line item decreased significantly by $15,000, equipment has been purchased so this line item went down. 
· $635 increase to the Building Maintenance and Repair line item in case of repairs.
City Clerk, Kornegor presented the Clerk/Finance budget, City Hall Budget, Elections Budget, Technology Reserves Budget and Legal Services Budget for FY 2017 as follows:
Clerk/Finance-
· Education and Training line item decreased by $7,000 from last fiscal year when extra dollars were budgeted for the Finance Director, Deputy Clerk and City Clerk to attend the Iowa International Municipal Clerk’s Association Annual Conference in Nebraska.
· Codification line item increased by $2,000 to cover the costs of ongoing updates to the Hiawatha Code of Ordinances.

City Hall-
· Miscellaneous Contractual line item decreased by $7,000; this line item includes the contract with Inteconnex to provide network and desktop support to all City facilities at a contract rate of $60 per hour at eight hours per week. Additionally noted: the City Hall budget will continue to have an overall decrease because we are no longer paying for a full-time employee with benefits.
Elections- 
· $4,000 budgeted in the Elections line item to cover the cost of the second fire station referendum if council decides to place this on the ballot in May.

Legal Services-

No increase to the Legal Services line item from last fiscal year, remaining at $75,000.

Technology Reserves-
· No increase in the Technology Reserve fund as all major purchases have been previously budgeted for FY 2016. Kornegor mentioned 12 computers that need to be replaced in 2016, but staff was able to move $6,000 from the Copier Budget reserves into the Computer Replacement Budget due to copiers/printers being replaced on the upper level of City Hall and the Fire Station in 2014 and on the main level of City Hall and Police Department in 2015.

Council Member Wichtendahl suggested waiting to put the second fire station referendum on the November Regular City Election ballot when a larger portion of the population will turn out. Wichtendahl said if the item went to the May election, the voter turnout will most likely be significantly less. City Administrator Downs stated this item requires more conversation with council. Council Member Bruns added waiting until November would shift everything back one (1) year to a year and one half.

Engineering-

City Engineer Bender presented the Engineering Budget for FY 2017 as follows:

Bender explained one year ago the Engineering Department included two part-time people. Bender said he is not planning to replace the Construction Observer position at this time and he was able to reduce the budget for the employee vehicle because this cost is now covered in the engineering services contract fees for particular projects.
City Administrator Downs said there are some unknown budget items including:

· Linn County Dispatch, a $135,000 ticket item; staff is still having discussion with John Harris from the Linn County Board of Supervisors. Downs said Linn County is still working on the numbers and Hiawatha staff is running our own numbers to see if there could be a compromise.
· Cedar Rapids Transit is asking Hiawatha to fill a $73,000 gap and they gave the City the ability to phase.

· Linn County Solid Waste increased fees on recycling costs. Hiawatha does not manage our recycling system. Haulers will have to pick up the cost if the City does not and they will pass it on to the residents. Linn County is asking us to cover about 30%.

Mayor Bennett asked if the haulers keep track of the material that comes in from Hiawatha. City Administrator Downs said the majority of Hiawatha material does not go to Linn County. Council Member Bruns made the comment that he believes Cedar Rapids gets credit for the surrounding communities and asked if Linn County is figuring this into their fees. City Administrator Downs confirmed Linn County does figure this into their equation. Mayor Bennett suggested having more discussion on this item during a work session.

Council Member Rampulla inquired about the dispatch fees asking if Linn County is proposing these fees for July 1. Chief Marks confirmed this is the case.

City Administrator Downs said the proposed budget is a 3.83% decrease overall but the unknowns will suck this up.

City Council directed staff to postpone the January 11 budget work session until January 18 to give time for receipt and review of the property tax revenue numbers from the county. 
Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:11 P.M., seconded by Bruns. Motion carried. 
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Bill Bennett, Mayor
ATTEST: 
______________________________
Kelly Kornegor, City Clerk
